
  HAPPISBURGH PARISH COUNCIL
MINUTES OF A MEETING OF HAPPISBURGH PARISH COUNCIL 

HELD AT THE WENN EVANS CENTRE ON 14TH January 2019 AT 7.30PM

Present:

Cllr Berry (Chairman), Cllr G Siely, Cllr Ritchie, Cllr D Burke, Cllr Stockton, Cllr Mole, Cllr Newall, Cllr Love, Cllr C Siely
Jo Beardshaw (Clerk)
9 members of the public
1. To consider apologies for absence.  None
2. To receive Declarations of Interest on agenda items.  None
3. To agree the minutes of the meeting of Happisburgh Parish Council held on Monday 11th December and matters arising (for information only).  The minutes were agreed.  
4. Chairman’s report
4.1.1 Erosion / ramp.  Councillors had held a meeting at the ramp earlier in the day and had met with NNDC officers to discuss erosion.  The officers had put together a map showing current erosion levels against the SMP anticipated levels.  The Clerk would contact the officers and request a copy of the map to use in Vattenfall discussions.  The Chairman noted that the erosion was still extremely serious in that from March to December 2018 the village had lost around 15 metres.  Cllr Love noted that he had lost 45 metres of a field since November 2018.  The Chairman noted that the ramp had been recut again and had been lost again but that the ramp would continue to be cut regardless of the season in order to prioritise residents as well as tourists
4.1.2 Coastal Path.  Jack Davidson of NCC had put together a recommendation for the diversion of the Coastal Footpath, which had been agreed by all parties but not the owner of the caravan park.  It would not therefore be going ahead.  Cllr Love noted that he was extremely frustrated by the fact that he had agreed that the coastal path should roll back (over his fields) at 4 metres away from the cliff, but that NCC had then put a new notice up stating that walkers should walk 5 metres from the path, therefore encouraging them to walk on his land and effectively trespass. 
4.1.3 The Chairman noted that the track which he had referred to at the previous meeting was still causing him concern and that VF were currently planning to close the track for the duration of the project.  Cllr Love noted that he felt that the track was owned by the owner of the adjoining land – ie himself and Cllr C Siely.  The Chairman noted that there were signs on the track asking for details of ownership.  The Chairman also noted that the Decca field could be sold as part of a compulsory acquisition.  
4.1.4 The Chairman noted that VF had made a correction to the documentation in order to note that the bathing quality of the sea would infact be reduced as a result of the infrastructure work.  

4.1.5 The Chairman noted that he had been informed that the Wishing Well would be closed at the end of January.  Cllr Seward agreed to check this

4.2 Any further Councillor reports
4.2.1 Cllr Ritchie confirmed that she had had PAT tests undertaken on the pavilion

4.2.2 Cllr G Siely noted that he had rented out an allotment

5. Correspondence
5.1 Shaun Martin.  SAM2 sign update.  Mr Martin noted that 17600 vehicles had passed the SAM2 sign (at the Whimpwell Sign) at an average of 32.6 mph
5.2 Norfolk ALC.  S137 limit for 2019/20 - £8.12 per elector.  Electorate of Happisburgh 664.  £5392 maximum donation amount without GPC
5.3 Westcotec.  Confirmation of order of 2 x brackets (£100) for SAM2 for new locations
5.4 Sarah Butikofer, Leader NNDC.  Request for information.  Some councillors felt that there was only one thing that the village needed, and that was a large amount of rocks to form more effective sea defences.  
5.5 Parishioner correspondence concerning the cliff.  The Chairman explained that a resident of East Ruston had bumped her head whilst climbing up the ramp.  Whilst the Parish Council felt concern for the resident and discussed options regarding further communication with NNDC regarding signage and safety barriers, ultimately Councillors agreed that dangers within the countryside should be respected and people should act safely and with concern for their own health.  It was confirmed that as there is sufficient signage at the Beach Car Park, there was little that NNDC can do without closing the ramp all together.  NNDC officers had explained to Councillors during the earlier meeting that the safety barriers were in fact proving a hazard as people were climbing over them and forcing their way through them.  It was agreed that, as with any naturally occurring hazard, people must take responsibility for their own safety.  It was confirmed again, though, that the health and safety responsibility lies with NNDC rather than the Parish Council
5.6 Parishioner correspondence concerning housing development.  A parishioner had written to the Council detailing concerns regarding the pond at Pond Cottage, the possible housing development, and the gap in the hedge, all as detailed in the December / November minutes.  The Clerk had reverted, explaining that any correspondence regarding the housing development should be directed to NNDC.  
5.7 Vattenfall hearings.  The Planning Inspectorate would be examining the application by Norfolk Vanguard Ltd for an Order granting development consent for the Norfolk Vanguard Offshore Wind farm project.  The hearings would be as follows:
5.7.1 Tuesday 5th February.  10am.  Onshore Environmental matters
5.7.2 Wednesday 6th February.  10am.  Offshore Environmental matters
5.7.3 Wednesday 6th February.  6.30pm. Open floor hearing
5.7.4 Thursday 7th February.  10am.  Development Consent Order
6 Adjourn the meeting for public session / comments on planning applications and any other matters

The meeting was adjourned at 8.16pm
6.1. District and County Councillor reports. Cty Cllr Seward explained that an additional Broadband cabinet was being installed on Whimpwell Green but that it seemed that as a result of the new cabinet on Short Lane the broadband speeds in the village were now acceptable.  Cllr Seward also noted that the NNDC local plan would be coming up for consultation on March 11th 2019.  Cllr Seward also confirmed that the sandscaping maritime licence had been agreed
Cllr Seward was asked if the license for the Caravan Park would extend to having a warden on site.  Cllr Seward would revert to the Council
The meeting was reconvened at 8.25pm

7 Agenda items

7.1. To discuss the relocation of the car park, following Councillors having looked at the plans and the field in relation to the plans.  The Chairman would revert at the next meeting, with a plan from Peter Lawton (architect) for an amendment to the original plans
7.2. To confirm purchase of car park signs for the number plate recognition.  AGREED
7.3. To consider a response to Vattenfall’s ‘common ground’ document, circulated prior to the December PC meeting.  The Chairman suggested that the common ground document was not a useful piece of marketing, and that the Council may wish not to sign or agree it.  The Council agreed that this was the correct course of action.  

7.4. To discuss outcomes of a meeting on 14/1/19 with members of NNDC to discuss erosion.  It was AGREED that the Clerk would revert to officers of NNDC and thank them for their time and ask for the erosion maps (see 4.1.1 above).  The Chairman noted that officers from NNDC had confirmed that they hoped to move the rocks soon.  
8 Financial Matters.  The bank reconciliation and bank statements had been checked and signed by the Vice Chairman
8.1. The following receipts were noted for the period: 
8.1.1. Solar panels September to December.  £99.14

8.1.2. NCC.  Delegated grass cutting agreement.  £259.04

8.2. The following payments were approved and cheques signed as follows:

	14.1.19
	Nest
	DD


	93.54
	

	14.1.19
	Clerk
	796
	504.27
	

	14.1.19
	HMRC
	797
	45.40
	

	14.1.19
	Cllr DM mileage
	798
	113.40
	

	14.1.19
	Westcotec Brackets for SAM2
	799
	120.00
	20.00


	14.1.19
	Roy Cornell
	276
	460.35
	

	14.1.19
	Parkeon Ltd
	277
	319.80
	53.30

	14.1.19
	K Y Car Park
	278
	115.80
	


9. The following Planning applications were considered:
10. The following Planning decisions were noted:

10.1. NNDC.  Full planning permission has been granted by North Norfolk District Council, subject to conditions, for the ‘Placement of up to 1.8 million cubic metres of sand to varying depths on the beach frontage covering an area north west of Bacton Gas Terminal to the south eastern extent of the settlement of Walcott.  Provision of replacement combined surface and process water outfall and retention of gabion cliff protection at the Bacton Gas Terminal’ at Land between, north west of Bacton Gas Terminal and the south eastern extent of Walcott, Norfolk.
11. Items for the Parish News:
11.1. VF hearings

11.2. Caravan Park planning application
12. Any other items at the Chairman’s discretion
12.1. The Clerk would speak to the Deep History Coast team to see what the timescales were.  Cllr Love noted that he felt that Happisburgh should be marketing itself better and be in a better position to inform the general public about the village and the erosion and the historical significance of the village
13. Date of next meeting –Monday 11th February 2019.  7.30pm in the Wenn Evans Centre.  
The meeting closed at 8.49pm 
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